TRAWDEN FOREST PARISH COUNCIL 

Minutes of the Meeting held on Monday the 1st February 2016
Meeting started 7.00pm

Present

Vice Chairperson Paul Reyner

Clerk Adele Waddington
Councillor John Dransfield 
Councillor Karen Plumb 


Councillor Adrian Foulkes
Councillor Beverley Robinson
Councillor Chris Taylor


Apologies

Councillor Ruth Crompton, Chairman Cllr Barry Hodgson, Councillor Ian Hartley, Councillor Seb Wilcock
Also Present – CCllr Paul White , Cllr Sarah Cockburn-Price, David Cockburn-Price 
Minutes 
The minutes of the meeting of 7th December 2015 were approved and signed correct.  Proposed by Cllr Robinson, seconded Cllr Dransfield
Declaration of Interest

Parish Council were reminded of the requirement of the member Code of Conduct concerning the declaration of interests.  
Police Matters

There was no Police presence at the meeting
CCllr Paul White

CCllr White advised that he has chased the white lining on the car park across from Weavers Court

CCllr White advised that he has £1500 left in his Environmental Improvement Fund which would be ideal for the Trawden In Bloom group to bid for.  Cllr Robinson feels that the area at the bottom of White Lee Avenue needs work, and this would be an ideal opportunity to get the funding.
Colne and District Committee have allocated funds for the new oven at the Community Centre, but not all has been spent.

CCllr White has received a complaint about the flooding in Wycoller.  He will ask for the drains to be cleared and the ditch on Wycoller Road also needs clearing out.

Hall Road has been out forward for the road to be surfaced.  It has been suggested that the residents match-fund.

Cllr Robinson advised that the puddle near to Cemetery House is bigger than ever.  The road needs filling, not another channel digging in the grass verge.

Cllr Dransfield advised that the new drain that has been put in the ditch at the side of the road leading up to the Herders has come out.

Cllr Foulkes advised that Winewall Lane has grit/gravel all the way down and needs sweeping/

CCllr White advised that Keighley Road is to be resurfaced in the Spring.
Cllr Dransfield advised that there are large holes in the car park on the Recreation Ground.  CCllr White to investigate.
Matters Arising
Lengthsman/NWIB
Steven has found some concerning items at the Peace Garden.  Adele to report to the Police.  The entry form for North West in Bloom has been received.  It was proposed by Cllr Robinson that we enter again, and seconded by Cllr Plumb.  Adele to complete the entry form and send off ASAP.
 

Colne Area Committee

There are no plans affecting Trawden.  Nothing has changed at Green Meadow as yet.  There are concerns that one of the parking spaces at New Nichol House Farm has had one of the parking spaces sold off

The car park at the Herders has been tidied, but nothing has happened to the property.

25/2015
Neighbourhood Plan

David Cockburn-Price attended the meeting as he has now a business on board whom know about Neighbourhood Plans and they are willing to work with a group to move this item forward.  There are a few mandatory items that need to be done and he asked for confirmation that the Councillors support the participation of the Parish in the East Colne and Villages Neighbourhood Plan and for 2 members of the Parish Council to join the proposed Neighbourhood Plan Management Team.  Councillors voted in favour of participating in the Colne and East Villages Neighbourhood Plan, and Councillors Hodgson and Dransfield put themselves forward and agreed to represent Trawden Forest on the Neighbourhood Plan Management Team.  All information must be presented to the Parish Council.  Adele to send the contact details for the 2 Councillors to David.  There are grants available, and David is quite confident that any costs incurred with the production of the Neighbourhood Plan would not exceed the amount of the grants available.  As Colne is quite high on the list of depravation, there should be top-up grants available if required.
Allotments
Letters have been sent to some potential new tenants, and these will be shown round plots in the Spring.  
Mr Smith has been asked to vacate his plot as there has been no cultivation and there are concerns from the RSPCA regarding the state of his poultry.  There have also been reports of noise from his poultry.
Julie Penrose has been asked to remove the old shed base and cultivate at least 70% of the plot, as per the terms and conditions signed.  The new shed needs to go on the old shed base, and the improvements needs to be seen by the middle of April as requested.

Cllr Cockburn-Price advised that there is a seed and plant swap at the glass box outside the Market in Colne on 30th April.  The National Veg Society are attending.

Colne Town Council have sent a letter to Pendle Council requesting that all their allotment sites are transferred to them and made statutory.  

Cllr Foulkes will do some rough measuring before the next meeting so that it can be decided on the way forward for pricing.  We need to come into line with Colne for 2017/8.
Transfer of Services to Town and Parish Councils
Adele, Cllr Hodgson and Cllr Dransfield met with Cllr Tony Greaves just after Christmas to discuss the offer of £1000 per play area for Lanehouse Lane.  As the play ground has not been updated for a significant number of years, Cllr Greaves agreed that the area needed more than this spending on it.  It has been agreed that the surfacing will be repaired where necessary, the equipment will be fully cleaned and painted, and the seats on all the swings will be replaced.  The roundabout needs replacing, and Pendle Council have agreed to fund half of the amount to replace.  Adele to get costs for a new piece of equipment, then we can apply to Colne and District Committee for further funding. Cllr’s White and Cockburn-Price would support our application for this funding.
Neighbourhood Plan
Cllr Dransfield attended the meeting on 31st January where a lot of issues were covered.  It will take between 18 and 24 months to get the project into full flow.  The group have set up a Facebook and Twitter pages.  It is proposed that 750 properties need to be built in the area, and one idea is that smaller groups build fewer properties, rather than larger developers do big developments.  The Facebook page is east colne & villages neighbourhood plan.  The map is in the process of being drawn and the next meeting is on 28th February 2016. 
Position of Clerk from April 2016
Adele has received an email from Jacquie Watson advising that invoicing for the office rent will be at the beginning of the month.  It was proposed by Cllr Reyner and seconded by Cllr Robinson that Adele will pay this when the invoice is received.

Adele has sought independent advice regarding a pension, and has been advised to open an ISA and pay pension contributions into this until the Council’s Pension staging date of 1st July 2017.

Cllr Reyner has had a look at the contract and will ensure this is available for discussion at the next meeting.  Adele has resigned from the County Council and will commence her new hours from 1st March 2016
26/2015

Victorian Toilet
Cllr Plumb has sent a message to Lester Spencer to see if he is interested in joining a working group for this project and is waiting for a response.  Cllr Plumb to chase
War Memorial Cleaning
Cllr Reyner has done some research on cleaning the plaque, but wonders whether it could be detrimental to clean it.  Cllr Taylor will take a look and feedback at the next meeting.
Constitution
Copies of the Constitution were distributed and will be discussed at the next meeting.  All Councillors to read and make amendments where they feel necessary for discussion
Parish Matters

 Cllr Robinson advised that the rubbish bin at the corner of Mire Ridge and Coal Pit Lane has fallen off its post.  Adele to request it is mended.
There have been several reports about dog fouling bins being full.  Adele to enquire as to whether the frequency of emptying has been altered.
Lancashire County Council have been to clear the grid at the bottom of White Lee Avenue, but would not do the ones on the tram tracks as the tracks belong to Pendle Council.  Adele to contact Scott Whalley and ask him to arrange.

Planning Applications

13/15/0550P – Listed building consent: installation of replacement windows to Thistleholme, Wycoller Road advise received that this application has been withdrawn

13/15/0369P – demolition of conservatory and car port and erection of single storey extension to side and rear approved

13/15/0368P – Erection of timber garden room and veranda at 9 Leyland Close approved

13/15/0492P – listed building consent at Far Wanless Farm has been approved

13/15/0486P – Listed building consent to amend windows at 6 Hilltop, Colne Road approved

13/15/1596P – Conversion of existing Goat Shed to form a dwelling House at Land on Rock Lane, Trawden.  Mr Barnett attended the meeting to advise that he is not living in the goat shed, but does use it during the day when he is around.  The plan is for a bungalow which is on the same footprint at the goat shed, but extended out into the field a little more.  There are 2 parking spaces, and the Councillors have no objections to the plan.  The access has already been put in, and has been viewed by the planning team.

13/15/0628P – Erection of two storey detached dwelling at land adjacent to 2 The Old Mill, Wellhead, Winewall – resubmission.  The original plan was refused as it is in green belt.  The property is for personal use, but it was requested that 2 additional communal parking spaces are created.  The plans are in-keeping with the area.
13/16/0031P – Demolition of existing garage and erection of a detached dwelling, re-grading of land adjacent to dwelling and removal of sycamore tree at Hollin Hall Barn, Hollin Hall, Trawden.  It was decided that the plan is acceptable, but the sycamore tree should not be taken down.
13/16/0021P- Variation of condition, vary condition 2 of planning permission 13/14/0226P to allow for installation of 46.5m high, 300kw turbine.  The original plan was refused, but has now been passed at appeal.  The variation is a change of completion date.  No objections.
 
Correspondence

Bank statement received

Invitation to enter North West in Bloom this year, and notification that Trevor Leese has suddenly passed away

Yorkshire Bank debit card received

Receipt received for £200 fee paid for Pendle Council legal services for the Weavers Court parking area

Cheque for £1 returned from Pendle Council as Redrow Homes have waived the transfer fee for the parking area at Weavers Court

Pendle Scrutiny bulleting – issue 27 received

27/2015
Email received from Jacquie Watson – they would like to invoice us at the beginning of the month.  Do the Councillors approve payments?  The Councillors agreed that the Clerk can pay the invoice upon receipt
Blocked grids at Wycoller, White Lee Avenue and Colne Road reported

Advice that subsidised bus services will cease as from 2nd April 2016-01-25

Advice received that the parts of public footpaths 156, 174, 177 and 178 have been approved

Email received from LITE that they can cut £100 from the bill for Christmas decorations as a gesture of good will.  Adele to advise that we have an offer of free storage and ask when the decorations can be collected.

Report received from Tony Greaves about the Playground on Lanehouse.  The roundabout, seats on the swings and the climbing rope need replacing.  It was agreed at the Budget meeting of Pendle Council that they will fund the repairs to the matting, seats, painting all equipment remove the fencing posts and put 50% towards the costs of the new roundabout. 

Email received from Nobby Smith that the RSPCA have contacted him regarding the state of his poultry on his allotment.  After discussions with Cllr Foulkes, it was decided that a letter should be sent to him asking him to remove the poultry and give him 1 month notice.  He must remove all his property from the allotment before the middle of February

There have been complaints regarding a resident in the Goat House on Rock Lane.  The Police have had to visit and Adele has written to Planning to ask that the procedure to remove him is put into place.  Email received back from Neil Watson that this would cause too much work and cost as there is already a planning application in the system to make this into a residential property.

Advice of the Health and Social Care Scrutiny Panel on 12th Jan

Pendle Countryside access forum minutes received from 14th December

New register of Electors received

Email received from Julie Penrose that her granddaughter would like to use the allotment.  She hasn’t made any improvements as requested in past letters.  She has been asked to make substantial improvements by way of planting and removing the old shed base.  She has until mid April to carry out the request.  Response received from Julie Penrose asking for an extension of the 3 month time limit for improvements to the allotment, and whether the Council will consider letting her keep the old shed base as a sitting area.

Allotment Tenancy agreement received from Dawn Gawthorpe

Advice of a meeting of the Scrutiny management team meeting on 26/1/16

Invitation received to suggest items for the scrutiny management team to investigate

Advice of a meeting of the Accounts and Audit Committee on 27/1/16

Information received about Parish Council Websites and the transparency code

Advice that Pendle Fairtrade Group are meeting on 25th January

Invitation to take part in the Countryside Consultation on the Lancashire County Council website

Invitation to explore the County Council Website regarding the proposed budget and service cuts

Advice that Southfield Lane will be closed for urgent repairs from 18/12/15 to 8/5/16

Letter received advising that the Post Office will be temporarily closed, and if anyone is interested in taking over the rent, contact the Post Office

Monthly alterations to the electoral register received

£666.66 payment received into bank as Horticulture Project grant from Cllr Sarah Cockburn-Price

Email received regarding the audit options for Parish Councils.  We can opt-out of the proposed auditing scheme, but must set one up ourselves if this is the case.  The Council opted to sign up to the proposed scheme
Finance
Bank transfer of £287.06 for Adele Waddington December pay
Bank transfer of £66.70 for Adele Waddington December expenses

Bank transfer of £247.25 to Steven Hounslow for December and January hours

Bank transfer of £23.00 to HMRC for December Tax
Bank transfer of £40 to PC Repair Pendle for setting up new lap top

Reimbursement of £429.99 to Adele Waddington for laptop

Direct Debit of £19.99 for mobile phone for January

Direct debit of £7.99 for mobile phone insurance for January

Bank transfer of £287.06 for Adele Waddington for January Pay

28/2015

Bank transfer of £23 to HMRC for January tax

Bank transfer of £28.97 for Adele Waddington January expenses

Bank transfer of £90.24 to JRB Enterprise for Dog Gloves

Cheque for £50 for North West in Bloom entry

Following the special budget meeting in January and further discussions at the meeting, the Council decided that the precept that would be requested from Pendle Council would be £40,700.  Proposed Cllr Dransfield, seconded Cllr Foulkes.
Meeting closed 10.25pm – next meeting 1st February 2016
Dates for future meetings
No meeting in January, 
7th March,
4th April, 
9th May, 
13th June,
 4th July, 
No meeting in august, 
5th September, 
3rd October, 
7th November, 
5th December 
29/2015
